Minutes of the Tarrant Hinton Parish Council Assembly Meeting held in the Village Hall at 7.00pm on 9th September 2022

Present: M Nathan, C Hannam, D Watt, R Kent, and 13 members of the public. Cllr S Jespersen was delayed at another meeting, but attended part way through item 4/3/22

Before the meeting commenced the chairman asked all present to stand for a minute’s silence to mark the death of Queen Elizabeth II.

Apologies: L Millen, A and T Hogan, I and O Forge and R Ellis.


Minutes of the meeting of 6th May 2022 were approved and signed.


1/3/22	 Matters Arising

Cllr Jespersen Autumn Report, see item 9/3/22 a.


2/3/22 Finance 

R Kent confirmed receipt of the exemption from audit following submission of the AGAR FORM 2 (Annual Governance and Accountability).

Finance for the coming year,

Receipts
Carry forward					=	£1,109.31
GDSF Ticket Donations			=	£452.00
Total						=	£1,561.31

Expenses
DAPTC Subscription  			=	£88.02
Total						=	£88.02

Balance at 9th September 2022		=	£1,473.29
Less GDSF Ticket Donations			=	£452.00

Real Balance as at 9th September 2022	=	£1,021.29


Future expenses Hogan Garden Services, 123-REG Domain Name Renewal.


3/3/22 Planning:  Received since May 2022: 
a. P/FUL/2020/00477 – Travellers Site for GDSF – Approved, see item 4/3/22

b. P/VOC/2022/03859 – Westbury Lodge – No objection Appeal In Progress
DAPTC means Dorset Association of Parish and Town Councils

c. P/HOU/2022/05460 – Apple Cottage Replacement Windows and Doors – application withdrawn
d. P/HOU/2022/05461 – Apple Cottage Replacement Windows and Doors – under PC review. POST Meeting Minute - No objections

Trees (for information)
e. P/TRC/2022/05557 – Tudor Rose: reduce height and laterals of Ash tree
f. P/TRC/2022/04466 – Dormers: reduce laterals of Ash tree

Future Planning Application: pre-planning consultation
R Kent confirmed that Harlequin on behalf of EE had approached the Parish Council with a pre-planning consultation for a new mobile phone mast to be located at Throatfield Dairy (Great Dorset Steam Fair plans).

R Hooper was unaware of the pre-planning consultation and requested information from the Clerk.


4/3/22 Steam Fair:
	
a. P/FUL/2020/00477, planning meeting held on 14th June 0222 attending by M Nathan.

The application was approved as amended with conditions, specifically;

“Use of Land as a Caravan Site for Temporary Periods Only

(6) The use of the application site as a caravan site shall be limited to a maximum period of 21 days in any one calendar year and shall be limited to periods around and during the operation of the Great Dorset Steam Fair event on any part or parts of the land shown edged blue on the attached plan (Drawing Reference GDSFSLP-01 dated 19July 2022 and titled Great Dorset Steam Fair Event Site Location Plan).”

This removes the condition to re-apply for planning every five years but limits use to 21 days in any calendar year whilst the Great Dorset Steam Fair is located on any part of its existing location, protecting the parish should the GDSF move location.

b. THPC distributed 160 tickets and discount codes to members of the parish. Parishioners donated £657 to The Salisbury Hospice in memory of Elaine Quay. It was deemed to have been managed well save for a couple incorrect email addresses, changes in residents due to house moves and a number of late comers, some of whom did not get tickets. A dual approach of paper flyers and emails ensured all residents were contacted. Donations came as £205 in cash and £452 in bank transfers.

Stephen Quay thanked the Parish for remembering Elaine and praised the work of the Salisbury Hospice.

c. The event was considered to have been managed well with minimal traffic problems before and during the event but there were a few exceptions as noted below. 

1. Dognapping attempt - There was an incident of suspected dognapping – this caused some concerns but could not be validated.
2. Caravan Parking - Some visitors to the steam fair used the village one-way system to park caravans awaiting group entrance to the campsites. The entrance to the steam fair  for caravans was further compromised at the start of the event due to the gates not being fully ready. Villagers were informed that group bookings had to present together before GDSF allowed entry to the campsites.
3. No Parking Cone distribution and coverage - GDSF had to be reminded by M Nathan to deliver the “No Parking” cones to the village, after which reminder, they were delivered to him. We thank M Nathan and M Chant for distributing these throughout the village. Some residents raised concern over the quantity of cones set aside.
4. Noise Pollution on Saturday night – One new resident to the village wrote to the Chairman with a concern over the noise and scale of the event. General opinion was that it had been a quiet event although there was one complaint of noise up to 0300 on Sunday morning.
5. Residents phone line – The line failed early on during the GDSF and this was reported to GDSF (J Sharples) by M Nathan after which it was quickly fixed and residents informed by GDSF through email. It is not known how successful the communication to GDSF during the event has been.
6. Break ins – Several residents reported attempted break ins or actual break ins prior to the event. There was concern that this time, before the GDSF commences, is not covered by additional policing. Some felt the police response good others less so. The temporary police station was covered only until 1700.
7. Anti-social behaviour – Generally this was not an issue, however in the lead up to the GDSF there were examples of soiled waste being left at the roadside on the A354, within the village environs, and several examples of human fouling of footpaths!
8. Traffic Management after the GDSF closed – The management of traffic exiting the GDSF after the event closed was not satisfactory leading to times of congestion. Better traffic planning for Blandford and Salisbury bound traffic is required.
9. GDSF clear up operations – The site is cleared extremely quickly and efficiently but concern has been raised over burning of rubbish on site. Clear up operations should include litter picking for the main road and the village.

5/3/22 Speed Watch:

M Nathan confirmed that this had been continuing through the summer with a break in August. All offenders being reported. It was noted that anyone reported speeding would be impacted county wide not just in the village. 

M Nathan re-issued a call for volunteers.


6/3/22 Homewatch:

Due to recent changes in fuel cap financial support and lack of clarity on how this will be delivered, residents were warned to be on guard for scams, which are on the rise.


7/3/22 Village Hall:

	Nothing new to report.


8/3/22 PCC:

It was announced that there was a “Book of Condolence” located in the church for anyone wishing to sign and that the church was open.


9/3/22 A.O.B: 

a. Cllr Jespersen reviewed a number of items relevant to the parish and as raised in her Autumn Report

1. Dorset Council “Books of Condolence” are in libraries and public buildings.
2. There was an affirmation ceremony in Dorchester on Sunday 11th September 2022.
3. More electric car charging points are being installed across the county.
4. There is an active survey for improvement of public transport.
5. The Dorset Local Plan deadline for completion has been extended until 2026 (from 2024).
6. Dorset Council have increased power under new building regulations to drive sustainable development.

b. A request was made to assess interest in creating a village Facebook page. Most people present at the meeting felt that this was not needed alongside the noticeboard, website and email.
    

10/3/22 Date of Next Meeting:

Friday 6th January 2023 at 7.00 pm, Tarrant Hinton Village Hall.
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